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Dear Mr Brace

Response to your Question to the Leader of the Council

I refer to your question to the Leader of Wirral Council, Councillor Steve Foulkes, at the Council Meeting on Monday 18 July 2011.  As you know, the Leader asked me, on his behalf, to provide a written response to your question.  As requested by the Leader, I have shown a draft of this letter to the Leader of the Conservative Group (and former Leader of the Council), Councillor Jeff Green.

On 1 March 2011 the then Mayor hosted an event for pupils and teachers from Upton Hall School, together with a number of visiting foreign students and their teachers.  These visitors were undertaking a project about Democracy entitled; ‘Finding our Voice’.  This was funded by the British Council and the European Union Comenius Fund.

This event had been planned for some time and it had been agreed that it would culminate with the group observing the beginning of the Council meeting from the public gallery.  The public gallery has a Fire Regulations capacity limit of 50 persons.  The visiting students and teachers were admitted to the public gallery until this capacity limit was reached.  This meant that no other members of the public could be allowed into the public gallery until some of those who had seats decided to leave.  As is normal practice, accredited journalists working for recognised local media were allowed into the Council Chamber and were seated at the ‘press table’.

Facilities Management invited those people who could not be admitted to the public gallery to sit in Committee Room 1 to listen to the Council meeting.  When Councillors use their microphones in the Council Chamber the sound system can be switched on in this Committee Room and what is said into the microphones in the Council chamber can be heard in Committee Room 1.  I had previously instructed Facilities Management to ensure that the sound system was on and functioning properly.  At this stage, few people, if any, took up this opportunity; probably because they did not wish to lose their place in the queue waiting for seats in the public gallery.  As soon as the visiting students left the public gallery, those people queuing were allowed to take up the vacated seats.  

The Council was considering a petition opposing the closure of five respite care homes and it is probably fair to say that tensions were running pretty high in the public gallery.  Sadly, a small number of individuals appeared to take it in turn to shout abuse at Members.  Each individual was, in turn, warned about the inappropriateness of their conduct by the then Mayor.  A pattern of behaviour became apparent.  Each heckler refused to desist from their disruptive behaviour and the meeting was adjourned whilst they were, in turn, removed from the public gallery.  

This unacceptable behaviour appeared to be an orchestrated attempt to disrupt the meeting.  In my view, it appeared probable that, as each heckler in turn was ejected from the chamber, an associate would then take their place and shout abuse.  It was unclear how many people were minded to behave in this unacceptable way; and there was no certainty as to how long this would extend the duration of the meeting.  

In my opinion, this persistent, organised, serial heckling had disrupted the meeting to such an extent that it was reasonable and proportionate for the then Mayor to adjourn the meeting and order the public gallery to be cleared.  I advised the then Mayor accordingly.

On clearing the public gallery, Facilities Management invited people to enter Committee Room 1 and listen to the remainder of the debate and meeting.  I am not aware that anyone was smoking in this Committee Room, but I can confirm that there is a no smoking policy in force in the Town Hall.   

It is very regrettable if a minority of people in the public gallery are determined to act in concert to disrupt a Council meeting, making it impracticable for elected Councillors to conduct the business of the meeting.  However, in these extreme circumstances, the Mayor has little alternative other than to clear the public gallery, even though it is to the detriment of those who just want to sit quietly and listen to the debate.  Unfortunately, this was necessary on 1 March because of the selfish and ignorant behaviour of a small but organised group of individuals.  

When the gallery is cleared in these circumstances it is, in effect, to prevent anticipated further disruption by persons who have not yet misbehaved.  Consequently it is not practical to separate probable bona fide members of the public from those possibly intent on causing disruption.  The latter have ‘done nothing wrong’ up to that point.  For this reason, everybody who was required to leave the public gallery was invited to enter Committee Room 1 to hear the remainder of the meeting.  

I asked Facilities Management to let me know if and when they were confident that all probable trouble makers had left the Town Hall.  After I was so informed, the then Mayor invited those members of the public still remaining in Committee Room 1, including you and Mrs Brace, to return to the public gallery.

Finally, I can confirm that, since Monday 28 February 2011, blogging, Tweeting and the use of video cameras have all been permitted during meetings of the Council.  Indeed, a number of people were using some of these technologies in the meeting on 1 March.  Wirral Council was the first local authority in Merseyside to respond to the request by the Government to take this step to allow greater public scrutiny of meetings and decisions.

Yours sincerely

Director of Law, HR and Asset Management
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